4

Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  June 6, 2013, 9:00 a.m.
President’s Conference Room, Tod Hall
In Attendance: Marty Bramlett, Director of Labor Relations, Human Resources; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Catie Carney, President, Student Government; Jacquelyn Daniel-Johnson (APAS); Dr. Mary Lou DiPillo (Faculty Relations); Michael Glonek (APAS); Eugene Grilli, Council Co-Chair, and VP for Finance and Administration; Dr. Stanley Guzell, Jr. (OEA); Dr. Ikram Khawaja, Provost; Neal McNally, Interim Associate VP, Budget Planning/Treasurer; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Associate Provost; Michael Slavens, Vice President, Student Government; Dr. Stephanie Smith (Director, Faculty Relations); Brittany Bowyer, VP for Finance and Administration, and Michael Franczak, Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service.
Updates
No members from ACE were in attendance, so no quorum was present.  The group decided to talk about the budget and other questions posed by the other members.
Healthcare and the Budget
Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if there will be any savings from healthcare, and Mr. McNally responded saying yes, the premium sharing will have an impact on the budget.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson also wanted to know what kind of changes would take place with healthcare.  Mr. Reynolds said that since finalizing a contract with a new benefits consultant, Findley Davies, who currently works with other universities and colleges in northern Ohio, is currently working on formulas and addressing union contracts with aggregate shares from employees.  Also, the Healthcare Committee, which consists of union and administrative representatives, which meets once per month and once in the summer, will work together to make recommendations about premium sharing and work in accordance with the Affordable Healthcare Act.  

Dr. Burden asked if the documents she has from Findley Davies should be distributed to the group.  Mr. Reynolds stated that Debby LaRocco and a Findley Davies representative could attend the August LMC meeting to explain the documents Dr. Burden was referring to.

Hiring Policies

Ms. Daniel-Johnson wanted to know what the current Board policy was for hiring at the University.  Mr. Grilli stated, at the direction of the Board, that he and others have revised the hiring policies to include what the Board requested.  However, after the Board meeting on May 30, additional changes were needed, so the policies were revised again.  They were to be presented at the June 4 meeting, but Board approval has been postponed to June 12.  Mr. Grilli did mention that changes were needed for the hiring of faculty and coaches.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked why special attention was given to coaches.  Mr. Grilli explained that if someone were to resign in Athletics, especially a coach, the position needs to be filled as soon as possible.  Dr. Khawaja interjected stating that we had policies yesterday, we have them today, we will have them tomorrow, and we always will.

Mr. Reynolds noted that prior Board approval for excluded professional/administrative staff will be needed as of now.  The hope for the June 12 meeting is that hiring will go back to what we used to do for excluded professional/administrative staff and only prior Board approval will be needed for positions of President, Vice Presidents, Associate Vice Presidents and Executive Directors.  Authority to appoint classified staff has been extended from the Board to Mr. Grilli and from Mr. Grilli to Mr. Reynolds.  The LMC members would like the hiring policies to be on the August 13 agenda for discussion after the Board meets.

Food Service Contract

Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if there was any more news about the new food service company for the University.  Mr. Grilli replied that the planning committee is currently working on a contract with Chartwells.  He stated that the Board did not need to approve who the University was bringing in for a food service provider, but the University wanted to make the Board aware of the search process and selection.  More information will be available in the coming months.

ACE Elections

Mr. Bramlett filled in the Council on the recent ACE election outcomes, stating that Paul Trimacco and Lonnie Gentry did not run again for their current positions as President and Vice President of ACE.  He named the newly elected individuals for the three top positions as being Connie Frisby, President; Tony Spano, Vice President, and Melanie Leonard, Secretary.  Mr. Bramlett thought the transition between the old and new presidents would take place sometime this summer, but he will check to find the actual date. Later in the afternoon Mr. Bramlett conveyed via email that the new terms start September 1.  Dr. Burden mentioned that OEA’s transition takes place July 1, and that she would remain President.  Vice President Dr. Guzell will be replaced by Dr. Helene Sinnreich, and the Secretary will be Dr. Dan O’Neill. 

Discussion Topics

Budget
Mr. McNally passed out copies of YSU’s Fiscal Year 2014 Operating Budget to the group to go over the Budget Planning Process for four recommendations (please see attached).  These recommendations have been worked out and discussed by the Budget Development Council (BDC), and the document has been submitted to the Board of Trustees for approval at the upcoming Board meeting on Wednesday, June 12, 2013.  A brief explanation followed about each of the recommendations to reallocate savings from position vacancies, to changing fringe benefit rates, to creating a carry forward for department funds to the new fiscal year, and contingency planning if enrollment drops any further.  

Dr. Burden questioned why the information presented did not show the changes from the current to the new model.  Mr. McNally said the work on the new model has been temporarily suspended and resources need to be pooled to create more income.  The BDC thought about new revenue means to get pools of money, but YSU just doesn’t have any.  The other idea was to implement a departmental tax, but the idea did not get received well.  Currently, BDC is waiting for the new President to be appointed before moving forward and will continue to use the old budget model, but with the new recommended modifications listed on the handout.  

Dr. Burden asked if Mr. McNally could make a PowerPoint or other type of communication that she could disseminate to OEA members, just so they can be aware of the changes before the Board approves them.  Both Mr. Grilli and Mr. McNally felt that this information should be shared after Board approval, but can see where Dr. Burden is coming from and will try to work on something to present to OEA and others.
Mr. Grilli also mentioned that since we have had a great reduction in state funding over the last few years, the budget needs to be redirected and used more effectively to accommodate the University’s Strategic Plan.  Last year the University allotted $1 million in contingency funding, and it was exhausted quickly due to the decrease in enrollment.
Training

Mr. Glonek, with the help of Mr. Bramlett, has begun looking into finding the total number of employees in supervisory positions that have been moved up within their departments.  They have found about 120 campus employees in supervisory positions, but feel that these employees may be lacking supervisory skills and think training should take place for these employees.  He has contacted a consultant out of Iowa, who has six pages of training information material.  Michael has been talking with Jack Fahey, Vice President for Student Affairs and Ombudsperson, about possibly implementing full or partial training from this consultant.  Michael has a potential schedule made, but has not moved forward on this project.
Dr. Khawaja said Human Resources should be involved with this implementation.  Mr. Grilli agreed with Dr. Khawaja.  Mr. Glonek said Dr. Ron Chordas would like to integrate more of the services offered at the Metro College with YSU.  Mr. Reynolds asked who would pay for this training, and Mr. Grilli asked Mr. Glonek to work with Mr. Bramlett and Mr. Reynolds on this project to find out what YSU needs to do to get this training implemented and to get cost estimates.  

Improving Overall Organizational Communication

Dr. Burden would like the LMC members to act as a conduit to get information to other people.  Gene said we need a way to find out what problems and isolated issues arise from the lack of communication.  Mr. Grilli and Dr. Burden both feel that people need to be made aware of things going on around them and that the council needs to take a proactive approach.  Dr. Burden informed the group that she sends out weekly and monthly emails to OEA members to keep them up to date on important news and other information.  She also hopes that the new President will connect well with all constituents. 

Dr. Burden also, brought up the idea of a LMC website to post information, meeting minutes and other campus information, along with a blog.  Dr. DiPillo liked Dr. Burden’s idea and Dr. Burden said she would be more than happy to work on the website and make the updates.  Dr. Smith objected to having just Dr. Burden work on the site.  Dr. Smith told the group she feels that we have cultural issues on campus which keep small issues or problems from surfacing sooner to try and be resolved.  Mr. Daniel-Johnson said the cultural issues might be addressed by the new President with open communication about things that are occurring, on campus and issues that affect the campus for better community awareness.  Mr. Grilli mentioned to the group that it would be a good idea to have the new President come to the next meeting on August 13 to meet the group and get a feel for what the Council is trying to do.  Ms. Daniel-Johnson asked if Murray State has unions and Dr. Khawaja replied that they have unions, for all constituencies except for faculty.

Dr. Riley told the group that long ago people could email questions to her through the HR website and that she would bring up the questions to the LMC and respond back to the people with an answer after conferring with the group.  She said Todd Pilipovich would post minutes and other information on the site.  Mr. Grilli asked if Dr. Riley and Dr. Burden could get together to work on collecting information to start a new resource forum for the campus community.

After all discussions ended, Mr. Grilli asked Mr. Franczak how the Council’s communication process was working.  Mr. Franczak replied by saying the cultural elements need to be translated better, but people also need to learn to listen to the information that is given.  He encouraged the group to start the website and said the Council is making good progress.
Agenda Items for August 13 Meeting
1) Debby LaRocco and Findley Davies representative to speak on Healthcare
2) Approved Hiring Policies
3) Food Service Update
4) Budget PowerPoint or other documentation
5) Update on Supervisory Training Project
*The Council would like to have the new ACE President, Connie Frisby attend and invite the new YSU President to attend the August meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 9:55 a.m.

Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Tuesday, August 13, 2013, 9:00 a.m.
President’s Conference Room
Respectfully submitted,

Brittany Bowyer
Recorder
